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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

October 23,   2006

PUBLIC HEARING 329
THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Mrs. Judy Cherry

Mr. Steve Biener




Mr. Gary Smith


Senator Nancy Cook




Mrs. Karley Sessoms


Mr. Thomas Gilligan




Ms. Shannon Marchman

Representative William Oberle


Mrs. Bernadette DeBias

Mr. Fred Sears





Mrs. Lee Porter








John S. McDaniel, Esquire

ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Bethel Temple: Mr. Gregg Crystall, Program Manager with BrightFields, Inc. and Mr. Ron Thomas, Officer with Bethel Temple CDC; Representing Delaware Manufacturing Extension Partnership:  Mr. Stephen P. Quindlen, Executive Director and Ms. Kim Rochelle  

LOCATION:  Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware 

TIME:  9:00 A.M.
CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:10 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, October 23, 2006.
OLD BUSINESS:
Mr. Sears made a motion that the minutes of the September 25, 2006 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented. Mr. Biener seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

Bethel Temple Community Development Corporation (CDC) (“Bethel Temple” or the “Applicant”)  - The Applicant is requesting a matching grant in the amount of $100,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund under the Brownfields Assistance program.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds in connection with the redevelopment of a property known as the Wiley Cork property, consisting of two parcels, in Wilmington, Delaware (the “Project”).

Ms. Shannon Marchman with DEDO, presented this project to the Council.  She stated that this is a Brownfields project which was certified as a Brownfield site by the Department of Natural Resources and Environmental Control in a letter dated July 29, 2005.  Bethel Temple intends to redevelop the former Wiley Cork factory site into a low income medical outreach facility to be operated by the Westside Medical Health Center.  Bethel Temple is a non profit corporation, as is Westside Medical.

Mr. Crystall circulated photographs of the former Wiley Cork facility.  He stated that this facility had been abandoned for quite some time.  There are actually four parcels that are related to this particular application.  He stated the first parcel is a health center, the second is a church, of which neither are a part of this Brownfield project.  The third and fourth parcels are a warehouse and manufacturing facility.  Mr. Crystall stated that there has been some work already done on the property with some of the materials having been removed.

Mr. Crystall stated that parking space is necessary for a medical treatment facility.  They will tear down the warehouse and the manufacturing facility which will provide safe and adequate parking spots.  He stated that BrightFields will clean up the materials, demolish the building and remove the asbestos.  He stated that there is more work that could be done on the old manufacturing facility building, but that is for a job further down the road.

It was stated that this property was given to Bethel Temple for a $l.00 by the City of Wilmington as part of its revitalization program.  Mr. Crystall stated that this is a viable way to start this process.  He stated that in terms of the warehouse, it is a health hazard and an eyesore.  DNREC has already certified it as a Brownfield site.  He stated that he is in the process of getting a portion of the project sealed off and by tearing this portion down, it will be eliminating an environmental hazard and provide a place for people to park.

Mr. Gilligan asked how the costs were derived.  Mr. Crystall stated that they were calculated on scrap value.  He actually counted every eye beam and found out how much each eye beam was worth and went from there.

Representative Oberle asked if the City of Wilmington had made any financial commitment to this project.  Mr. Thomas stated that the City of Wilmington had donated the building and they cut the grass and pick up the trash.
It was stated that this Project should create 21 jobs.

Mr. Biener questioned the cost of the project and asked if besides this $100,000 grant for this part of the project, are the other portions totally funded.  Mr. Crystall stated that the total project is not totally funded.  BrightFields has removed several tanks, some rail cars and what is left is primarily the asbestos.  He stated that DNREC will not cover asbestos abatement but will cover assessment.  Mr. Biener asked if the $100,000 would be enough.  Mr. Crystall stated it would be enough to do what needs to be done now. The factory portion will be sealed off so to prevent people from breaking in.  Bethel Temple is currently renovating the other part of the Project.

Mr. McDaniel asked if there were actually $200,000 of eligible assessment and remediation expenses.  Mr. Crystall stated that the asbestos part of the project is about forty percent.  He stated there is some old roofing materials to be removed.  However, they are not definite on the costs and they may not need the total $100,000.  Mr. Lubin stated that reimbursement is only available after the receipt of evidence of expenditures.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, that Bethel Temple CDC is a “certified Brownfield” within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5028, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to the creation or retention of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the grant proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested grant funds; (iv) the Grant will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v) the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance.  Mr. Biener made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the Applicant submitting a detailed list of expenditures prior to the release of the funds and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including October 23, 2007.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved except for Mr. Sears who abstained from voting due to a possible conflict of interest.
Delaware Manufacturing Extension Partnership (“DEMEP” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $347,620 from the Delaware Strategic Fund.  The Applicant proposes to use the funds to support the DEMEP which provides technical and business assistance to Delaware firms through on-site assistance, seminars and workshops (the “Project”).  

Mrs. Sessoms presented this project to the Council.  She stated that DEMEP has been in existence since 1994 and is housed at DTCC in Newark.  She stated that DEMEP is dedicated to improving the quality, productivity, profitability and global competitiveness of Delaware’s 1,000 plus manufacturing firms.  The focus is to assist small and medium-sized manufacturers by providing support for the implementation of best practices and technology. The organization also helps foster the relationship between small manufacturers and Delaware’s larger firms.

Because of the continuous assistance, Mrs. Sessoms stated that DEDO started working with DEMEP last year in an effort to decrease the amount of assistance by five percent.  This year’s request is $347,620 for State fiscal year 2007 with $302,400 being approved for the match and the remainder being for performance.  DEDO hopes that DEMEP will become more self-sufficient in the future.  DEDO actively encourages businesses to participate in DEMEP’s training programs.
Mr. Lubin questioned DEMEP’s fiscal year of September 1st and DEDO’s fiscal year ending June 30th.  Mrs. Sessoms stated that DEDO bases numbers on DEMEP’s fiscal year.   DEMEP reports to DEDO on DEMEP’s fiscal year.  Therefore, DEMEP will have until August 31, 2007 to meet these new requirements.  Mrs. Sessoms stated that the reason DEMEP is here at this time is because it has a full year of financials and a full year of performance measures.

Mrs. Sessoms stated that the $302,400 match funding will be dispersed upon execution of the Grant Agreement.  She stated that within the recommendation, DEDO will provide performance grant funds up to an amount of $45,220 upon the approval of sustainable funding strategies and revenue streams by the Board of Directors no later than April, 2007.  DEDO sits on the fiduciary board.
Mr. Quindlen passed out information to explain what DEMEP does with the manufacturers and what that feel they give DEDO as a return on its investment.  He stated that DEMEP’s return on investment to the State is 869%.  They are working with small to medium sized businesses.  They have done some significant things to create jobs and retain jobs.  They have opened the door to new product development and provided training in lean initiatives.  Mr. Quindlen stated that now DEMEP is being asked by the manufacturers how to get the new products out to their clients.  DEMEP is also looking at supply chain management.  DEMEP is working with DNREC and are streamlining “permit” times and approval times so that State government becomes more reactive.

Mr. Quindlen stated that DEMEP is third in the nation out of 59 centers on getting return.
Mr. Sears stated that the 2006 operating plan showed DEMEP served 112 clients yet in FY 05, it was only 17.  Mr. Quindlen stated that the 17 was in referring only to clusters.  He stated DEMEP serves a lot of others that are not in clusters.  Mr. Sears asked how DEMEP serves the “Finance” clusters.  Mr. Quindlen stated that DEMEP did value stream mapping and lean initiatives.  DEMEP actually had some banking clients attend the new product development show.

Mr. Lubin questioned the 07 budget showing the budget up by 20 percent.  Mr. Quindlen stated that with the new product and supply chain, DEMEP had to go to third party consultants.  He stated that there was a situation where a client spent $35,000 for one week’s work because DEMEP had to bring someone in from California as a third party consultant.  Mr. Lubin asked if DEMEP was doing proactive creative design or reacting to clients.  Mr. Quindlen stated DEMEP was trying to be reactive but if it has to do with manufacturing and process, DEMEP tries to help them.  He stated DEMEP probably has the best resource but it comes out of Connecticut.  It is a relatively high cost but the payback to client is significant.
Mr. Lubin asked if the product they get from the consultant – can it be sold to other clients.  Mr. Quindlen stated that was correct.  He stated that in the last two years, DEMEP has done lean leadership.  They paid up front to get it, but now they have a person who can do it internally.  It is a learning curve for DEMEP.
Mr. Lubin asked if from a NIST point of view, with DEMEP’s accumulation of retained earnings, is DEMEP at any limitation from the NIST standpoint.  Mr. Quindlen stated it is going to be questionable.  He stated if DEMEP should go out of businesses tomorrow, DEMEP would owe its employees “x” amount of money.  The Board asked who would pay these obligations because the college wouldn’t.  Mr. Gilligan clarified that the obligations/benefits referred to accumulated vacation days.

Mr. Biener asked if DEMEP had clients waiting for DEMEP’s service.  Mr. Quindlen stated it did.  Mr. Biener asked if DEMEP had more money, could it do more.  Mr. Quindlen stated yes it could but he believed that they were going the right route.

Mrs. Cherry stated that DEMEP has been around since 1994 and there has been a shift from cost containment to one of innovation and looking at the historical manufacturers, there has definitely been a shift from concerns to opportunities.  She praised DEMEP and its accomplishments.  She stated that there was a lack of consistency in environmental permits, and a company that DEDO was working with, couldn’t base its decisions on a system that was not solid.  She stated that however, Mr. Quindlen came in and worked with DNREC and did spectacular things, and not only did DNREC embrace it but DNREC is going to use it on different permits that they provide.  She stated that DNREC did not remove the environmental protection but what they have done in looking at value stream mapping, is to be able to cut time in half and it is now predictable.  It removes risks and projects can be accomplished in a couple of weeks.  Mrs. Cherry stated she wanted to applaud DEMEP as there are some really great things happening.

Mr. Sears asked if other states have this program.  Mr. Quindlen stated that many other states do have this program.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i) based solely on the information supplied by the Applicant and the representations that it has made, the Applicant is an organization described in Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 (the “Code”) and will use no portion of the Grant funds in an “unrelated trade or business,” as defined in Section 513 of the Code; accordingly, the Applicant is an “exempt person” within the meaning of 29 Del. C. § 5052(7); (ii) the Grant and the Project will effectuate the financing of facilities and activities of an exempt person in order to contribute to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the citizens of the State, Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed Three Hundred Forty Seven Thousand Six Hundred Twenty Dollars ($347,620) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project and that the approval for the grant remain in effect through and including October 23, 2007.  Mr. Biener seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

GENERAL DISCUSSION:

Mrs. Cherry stated DEDO will be providing the legislature with a recommendation which was requested in epilogue language regarding DEDO and the Council on Development Finance.

Mr. Lubin stated that in September of last year, the Joint Sunset Review Committee reviewed the Council on Development Finance committee (the “Council").  He stated what came out of that review was how the Council can improve a working relationship with DEDO and how can it develop and assist DEDO in retaining and attracting businesses.  He stated that DEDO and the Chairman of DEDO have been trying to identify specifics on how to accomplish this. In this effort, it was agreed that the Council would receive a quarterly informational report on the projects that had been reviewed/approved.  An updated report was submitted to the Council today.

Mr. Lubin stated that the Council was going to try to implement a more pro active relationship with potential clients and get a better understanding of what DEDO is offering to clients.  He stated the goal is to have a stronger Council and to be able to utilize the Council in a more active capacity.
Mrs. Cherry stated that the Council Chairman will be alerted of certain projects in their infancy.  She stated that dealing with the market needs is different than five years ago, and she is encouraged that the Council will be able to help DEDO.

Mr. Lubin stated that one of the suggestions was that the Controller General engage a full time person to use on an interim basis for the review of projects.  He stated that in discussions with the Budget Director and the Controller General, the conclusion was that it may be better serving to get specific help when needed instead of getting one person to address all issues.

Mr. Sears stated that when the Council makes a recommendation and DEDO goes back to negotiate and there is a change in the original Council recommendation, he believes the request should come back before the Council.  He also stated that he is mostly concerned with the projects that have been approved but that have issues – the ones that are not performing. 

Representative Oberle wanted to make sure that he understood that instead of a full time analyst, it was felt that it was better that the Council would have the latitude to hire an analyst on an issue by issue basis as needed. 

DaimlerChrysler – Mrs. Cherry informed the Council of the DaimlerChrysler situation.  She stated that when DEDO moved to the “cluster” process, Terry Deputy of DEDO was assigned to the automobile cluster.  She stated that Mr. Deputy has done a great job and has been actively working with suppliers for Daimler/Chrysler.  She stated Mr. Deputy has been trying to take care of the old, bring in new and it has been a very difficult effort.  She stated this isn’t about lack of effort but the fact that General Motors uses local suppliers for its Delaware plant, but Chrysler does not..

Mrs. Cherry stated that DEDO has met with Mr. Thomas LaSorda, President and CEO of the Chrysler Group.  She stated he was very adamant about his concern with workers compensation issues.  He stated logistics is always an issue.  She stated that Governor Minner assured Mr. LaSorda that the State was dealing with the workers compensation issue.  Representative Oberle stated that he has been totally engrossed with the workers compensation issue.  He stated completed legislation would be available by the end of June.  He stated it will mean a significant savings to businesses.  He stated they are 99 percent there and the Governor is on board with what has been accomplished.  Mrs. Cherry stated hopefully it can be tested by Chrysler.
Representative Oberle asked why there is a supplier problem with Chrysler but not GM.  Mrs. Cherry stated they have different suppliers.  She stated that Chrysler has told her that they will not make any decision until DEDO sees their matrix and has an opportunity to respond.

Mr. Sears stated that DEDO would also want to have someone in mind of who may be looking to use this site if it does become vacant.
NEW DEDO STAFF:  Mr. Smith introduced two of DEDO’s new employees.  Shannon Marchman who is DEDO’s New Castle County liaison. Bernadette DeBias who is our Entrepreneurial Resource Specialist for Capital Resources.

ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 10:00 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,





Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry

      John S. McDaniel, Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, November 27, 2006 at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista in New Castle, Delaware.

